Notes from the meeting of 
Hertfordshire Practice-based Commissioning Leads

22nd February 2008
1.00 – 2.30

LMC Office, Aston, Stevenage
	IN ATTENDANCE

	West Herts PBC Leads

Mary McMinn, PM (DacCom)

Mark Jones, PM (DacCom)

Sue Rivers-Brown, PM (DacCom)

Peter Bodden, PM (WatCom)

Roger Sage, GP (StahCom)

Margaret Stockham, adviser (Hertsmere)

Ken Spooner, PM (Red House)


	East & North Herts PBC Leads
John Phipps, PM (WelHat)

Peter Shilliday, GP (WelHat)

Mary Bishop, PM (Stevenage)

Jeremy Cox, GP (North Herts)

Martin Hoffman, GP (North Herts)

Peter Keller, GP (East)

Mike Baverstock, GP (West & Central)



	LMC

Peter Graves, Chief Executive
Mark Andrews, Chair of Herts Sub-committee
Rachel Lea, LMC/PCT Liaison Manager (Herts)

	Apologies

Ian Isaac, GP  (WatCom)

Nicolas Small, GP (Hertsmere)

Kamal Nagpal, GP (South Locality)


1. Welcome and introductions
Dr Graves chaired the meeting. Ten out of the twelve groups were represented. Apologies were received from Dr Nagpal (South Locality). It was noted that North locality (Royston / Buntingford area) does not have a lead. 
2. Access / Extended Hours / Darzi clinics

Dr Graves updated the meeting following a recent GPC regional meeting where it was stressed that there is no alternative option to the Government’s offer (and imposition if the offer is not accepted). However, PCTs could negotiate a LES for extended hours either as an alternative to a nationally agreed DES or if the offer is not accepted. PBC groups would play an important role in negotiating this.

It was reported that the PEC has decided that the two Darzi Health Centres for Hertfordshire will be based at the local general hospital sites, i.e. the QE2 in Welwyn Garden City and Hemel Hempstead Hospital. Dr Shilliday reported that the GPs in Welwyn and Hatfield are looking at forming a company to bid for the contract to provide the service there. The PCT appears to be supportive of this way forward. Mary Bishop reported that Stevenage GPs are also exploring this for provision of primary care in the Stevenage locality. The meeting discussed whether the GP company bidding for the health centre in E&N Herts should be pan-E&N Herts or limited to GPs in WelHat, and concluded that it is better for this to remain local.
The PCT will be producing the pre-qualification questionnaire (PQQ) for the health centres and therefore PBC groups as commissioners will be able to influence the specification.

3. Enhanced Services
Since the implementation of the new contract, the LMC has had a role in monitoring enhanced services spend to ensure it is used appropriately within primary care. Before the PCTs restructured, the LMC met twice-yearly with each PCT to discuss enhanced service spend. Since PBC groups have had responsibility for the budget, the LMC has not been involved in discussions about spend on Local Enhanced Services. Directed and National Enhanced Services are sometimes discussed at the Liaison meetings. It was agreed that the LMC continues to have a role in reviewing PBC groups’ business plans to ensure that they represent an appropriate use of enhanced services funding.  

The meeting discussed the role of the PBC Governance Committee at which decisions about new proposals for enhanced services are approved or rejected. It was noted that GPs attending the governance committee are often unfamiliar with the proposals from other PBC groups and up until now have not necessarily supported each others’ proposals. It was agreed that GPs should be more supportive of each others’ proposals on the basis that the locality commissioning groups are best placed to understand the needs of their locality.
The meeting discussed the suggestion that there should be a minimum threshold below which proposals do not have to be approved by the governance committee. It was noted that the PCTs’ standing financial instructions state that any contract over £15,000 has to go out to tender, and it was also noted that SFIs can be changed if they are no longer appropriate as has happened in other PCTs. In discussion, it was agreed that the PBC leads should be leading this discussion with the PCT and informing the PCT of the level of responsibility that they require in order to function. The meeting agreed that a threshold of £50,000 was appropriate: proposals costing less than this amount should not need to go to the governance committee for approval. PBC groups will be responsible for ensuring that the proposals they agree meet clinical and corporate governance requirements, are affordable and are an appropriate use of enhanced services funding. Each PBC Chair will write to the Chair of the governance committee to request this level of autonomy. 

It was suggested that the LMC could maintain a log of all agreed Local Enhanced Services available for all PBC groups to avoid duplicating work and bureaucracy. 
4. Financial Issues
a. Financial reporting

PBC groups reported that the information they are receiving is not reliable or consistent. For example, North Herts reported at their AGM in January that they were projecting a £800k overspend, and a few days later were reporting a £500k underspend due to changes in the information they were given. It was noted that PBC groups cannot plan on this basis.
b. Budget setting

All localities are receiving uplifts which are to be capped by the SHA. It was reported that some localities (Dacorum, WelHat and Stevenage) are being capped disproportionately. PEC members reported that the PEC has sought a guarantee from the SHA that the money capped will be returned, and have had agreement that their budgets will not be capped more than the amount that can be guaranteed to be returned next year.

There was a general concern that there does not seem to be an open and transparent agreement within the PCT about how different elements of the budget will be treated, reflecting a lack of process at the PCT. In discussion, it appeared that there are different processes affecting West Herts and E&N Herts. The report by Navigant was discussed, and it was suggested that the LMC could write to the PCT to ask for an action plan following the findings of the Navigant review.

c. PBC LES 07/08 and 08/09

Margaret Stockham reported that she is working on the incentive scheme for Bedfordshire PCT, basing it on what it actually costs to run PBC (c£3 per patient). Comparison of the 07/08 schemes for Beds and Herts showed that the Bedfordshire scheme offered more for both the incentive element and the management costs. The LMC was asked to circulate the 07/08 Bedfordshire scheme to PBC groups for information.
Hertfordshire PCTs are considering introducing a Level 4 to their existing scheme. Peter Bodden reported that WatCom is looking to give practices an opportunity to operate their own budgets and looking at commissioning services for longer than one year. Suzanne Novak is drafting a paper on this. It was noted that there is a danger of reinventing Primary Care Groups and this should be avoided.

It was noted that the move should be towards PBC groups holding the budgets and funding the PCT to carry out the contracting role, rather than PCTs giving PBC groups money to carry out commissioning.

5. Premises

The document that had been circulating, suggesting that PBC groups pool an amount for premises development has now been rejected and responsibility for making decisions about funding has been passed back to locality groups. It was agreed that the LMC has a role in pushing this agenda: there is an enormous back-log of demands for premises development.

6. PBC Involvement in Consultations and Decision-making
Some progress was reported in West Herts where the CEO of StahCom sits on the committee that agrees SLAs for West Herts, and Hertsmere Commissioning Group is leading on the SLA for acute activity for Barnet & Chase Farm Hospital.  However, on the whole PBC groups reported that they are involved at a very late stage in most consultations or developments, particularly areas of public health such as obesity.
Dr Andrews reported that the PCTs’ draft five-year commissioning strategy is available and all PBC groups should look at it. It was not clear when or how this will be circulated by the PCT, so the LMC will send it to all PBC groups.

7. Education

The LMC Ltd is happy to arrange educational events on topics as required by PBC groups. A course on setting up companies to provide services was requested, in particular to focus on financial considerations such as tax implications and money flows. Also requested was information about NHS body status. Mary McMinn reported that organisations that are not NHS bodies can apply for a GAD (Government Actuary’s Department) certificate which will give directly employed staff the equivalent pension benefits as NHS staff.
8. Date of next meeting

A Wednesday or Thursday lunchtime, end of April / beginning of May

Actions arising from the meeting

(i) All PBC groups to ensure they are able to influence the specification for the Darzi Health Centres

(ii) All PBC Chairs to write to PBC Governance Committee to state required threshold of £50,000 below which business plans do not need approval from the Governance Committee.
(iii)  LMC to circulate Beds 07/08 PBC Incentive Scheme to all PBC leads for information

(iv)  LMC to circulate PCT draft five-year strategy to PBC groups

(v)  LMC to request action plan arising from Navigant Consultancy report

(vi)  LMC to push PCT to address back-log of premises 

(vii)  LMC to arrange training around setting up provider companies particularly focusing on 

a. Financial implications including tax and income flows

b. Staff implications including TUPE, GAD certificates etc

(viii) LMC to arrange next meeting for end April / beginning May
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